
 

April 21, 2021 

The Honorable Andrew M. Cuomo 
Governor of New York State 
NYS State Capitol Building 
Albany, NY 12224 
 

Dear Governor Andrew M. Cuomo,  

LeadingAge New York and its not-for-profit, mission-driven members LeadingAge New York ask that you veto A.5684-
A/S.4893-A because this bill will impede beneficial consolidations of not-for-profit entities and delay necessary staffing 
contracts.  While we support the bill’s goals of ensuring the character and competence of nursing home operators and 
the transparency of management and staffing contracts, we believe these goals could be accomplished without 
interfering with beneficial arrangements necessary to ensure the viability of some not-for-profit providers and their 
ability to provide adequate staffing.      

Given the financial distress experienced by many non-profit nursing homes as a result of pandemic-related expense 
and inadequate Medicaid reimbursement, consolidation with another non-profit nursing home or a hospital may be 
the only way to avert a closure or sale to a for-profit entity.  While not entirely clear, it appears that the definition of a 
“controlling person” may include the parent of a not-for-profit corporation seeking to consolidate with another not-
for-profit.   The bill would prohibit the Public Health and Health Planning Council (PHHPC) from approving a change in 
ownership or sponsorship of a facility based solely on a two-star or lower rating on the part of the applicant.  This 
provision is overly restrictive.  The CMS star ratings are a general barometer of facility quality -- they are based on a 
complex algorithm with various components and weights.  A facility’s overall star rating cannot be viewed in isolation.  
It may have a two-star overall rating, even though it has a five-star rating on quality measures, simply because it had a 
bad survey three years earlier. The PHHPC should have the discretion to approve a change of ownership involving a 
two-star facility, if other quality measures indicate that its current quality is high and its operator’s character and 
competence otherwise satisfy the law’s standards.   

Further, it is unrealistic and may be detrimental to the sound operation of a nursing facility to require 90-days notice of 
any management or staffing contract.  During the pandemic, many nursing homes that never relied on staffing agency 
contracts were forced to use them to maintain safe staffing levels, and many had to enter into contracts on relatively 
short notice.  In some cases, they learned that the agency they had originally retained would be unable to meet their 
needs and had to quickly identify alternatives.   

Finally, in the event that a not-for-profit entity consolidates with another not-for-profit or a hospital, the new parent 
should not be required to retain all employees.  While retention of all staff is ideal, one goal of a consolidation is to 
promote efficiencies.  It may be unnecessary for the consolidated entity to have two CFOs, two IT directors, two 
directors of social work, etc.  This provision would unnecessarily drive up the costs of the consolidated entity at a time 
when Medicaid reimbursement is not covering costs, and not-for-profits are facing the prospect of closure or sale. For 
these reasons, LeadingAge New York urges the Governor to reject A.5684-A/S.4893-A. 

Thank you for your consideration.  

Sincerely,  

James W. Clyne, Jr. 

 
President and CEO 
LeadingAge New York 


